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Emily Porter

Subject: FW: Lotmead Farm, Swindon

From: Tracy Harvey <THarvey2@swindon.gov.uk>  
Sent: Thursday, September 14, 2023 5:21 PM 
To: Darren Dancey <Darren.Dancey@countrysidepartnerships.com> 
Subject: FW: Lotmead Farm, Swindon 
 
NOTE: Email originated outside of Vistry Group. 

 
Darren 
Thank you for your email. 
I’m just geƫng an update on the latest posiƟon and will come back to you next week. 
Regards 
Tracy 
 

From: Darren Dancey <Darren.Dancey@countrysidepartnerships.com>  
Sent: 13 September 2023 08:04 
To: Tracy Harvey <THarvey2@swindon.gov.uk>; Ronald Moss <RMoss@swindon.gov.uk> 
Cc: Councillor James Robbins <robbins.james@gmail.com> 
Subject: Lotmead Farm, Swindon 
 

 
Dear Tracy and Ron,  
  
I am contacƟng you following your email below to our planning agent, Mark.  
  
I am emailing to confirm that, as CSS have set out in the evidence within this applicaƟon and as Mark confirms 
below, based on current day values and costs we would proceed with the delivery of the site without challenging the 
agreed viability posiƟon and s106, if and when the s73 is approved. As a PLC and a registered charity, we trust that 
you are able to take Countryside and Sovereign at their word. Having discussed with our JV partners and Savills, 
none of us are aware of any other planning applicaƟon where officers have sought evidence from the applicants to 
demonstrate that the proposed development is viable. The standing assumpƟon must be that the proposed 
development is viable, unless evidence indicates otherwise. 
  
Tracy, I have reaƩached notes from the meeƟng between Richard Bell, yourself, Tom Titherington and I from 
January of this year, prior to our submission of the current s73. As recorded in the notes: 
  

 We advised of the Counsel advice we had obtained encouraging us to submit concurrent s73 applications 
offering three choices to remedy the challenges: amending drainage, amending viability or amending 
parameters / masterplan to gain additional NDA. 

 It was agreed that the FRA Addendum was “clearly at odds with other outline documents” and that you as a 
Council “do not want to see the loss of units”.  

 You advised us “ultimately drainage is the issue and we all want the units”, therefore asked us not to pursue 
any argument on viability or seeking to amend the masterplan / parameter plans to gain additional NDA.  

 You advised us that you “will manage LLFA during S73A process as they will not take well to the changes”. 
  
Taking your advice in good faith, and contrary to the Counsel advice we obtained prior to that meeƟng, we 
submiƩed the sole s73 that is before you at the moment seeking to amend only the drainage strategy as a means of 
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enabling a viable route forward. The applicaƟon material also provided commentary on all the areas and benefits 
you asked us to cover as part of the same meeƟng notes.  
  
However, we are now some seven months on from this meeƟng, despite us acƟng precisely in accordance with your 
requests: 
  

 We have an objection from the LLFA, which, as our response sets out, does not appear to raise any issues 
that we haven’t previously addressed; 

 We are having questions raised as to the viability of the proposals, which seem to be encouraging us to 
challenge the viability; and 

 As set out in the email trail below, we are not getting responses to the questions we are asking to move the 
application forward and we do not feel that officers are undertaking actions that are being agreed in 
meetings. We would be happy to provide specific examples.  
  

CollecƟvely, we feel you have breached our good faith and we do not feel you are working proacƟvely with us in the 
spirit of NPPF paragraph 38. 
  
Therefore, based on the informaƟon you have before you, please can you confirm if the Council have any intenƟon 
to posiƟvely determine this s73 in a Ɵmely fashion? 
  
If you are not able to offer us some posiƟve assurances, I am asked by the CSS board to advise you that, following 
recent Counsel advice, we will commence work to proceed with appealing against non-determinaƟon proposing an 
inquiry. We don’t wish this to be construed as a threat; only to make you aware that we are desperate to find a 
route forward to deliver homes on the site, as we hope the Council are too given the role it plays within Swindon’s 
5YHLS. As our planning applicaƟon evidence confirms, our proposals are fully in compliance with the development 
plan and the NPPF, a posiƟon which has been endorsed by Counsel.  
  
Should you feel unable to posiƟvely determine the s73, and if it were to be dismissed at appeal, it would likely be 
CSS’s intenƟon to formally revisit (i) viability pursuant to a much reduced site capacity and / or (ii) the parameter 
plans. This has never been our preference as a business and as confirmed in the aƩached meeƟng notes, it is not 
your preference either. Therefore I hope that we can work together to have the s73 posiƟvely determined at a local 
level as soon as possible.  
  
Given the significance of making progress, please could I have a response from you in the next 48 hours? We would 
be very happy to make ourselves available for a meeƟng to discuss.  
  
Away from the content of this applicaƟon, as you are aware, CSS Joint Venture intends to deliver circa 200 addiƟonal 
affordable homes over and above the 20% secured within the s106 using grant funding. We can only provide these 
addiƟonal 200 homes if they are delivered within the deadlines for Sovereign’s Homes England Strategic Partnership 
funding programme and this requires all homes to start on site by March 2026 and to reach pracƟcal compleƟon by 
March 2028.  Although 2026 sƟll feels a way off, the intenƟon is to spread these across the first five phases, so we 
really do need to avoid any further delay. If we are unable to deliver the 200 homes within the Homes England 
programme deadline, Sovereign will have to allocate the funding to projects elsewhere and Swindon will lose the 
opportunity for addiƟonal affordable housing delivery, which is a major benefit given the substanƟal shorƞall in 
affordable delivery within Swindon since the adopƟon of the Local Plan.  
 
I trust that the above is clear and look forward to a posiƟve response 
 
Kind regards 
 
Darren 
 
Darren Dancey BSc (Hons) MCIOB 
Managing Director  
 
Direct Dial: 0117 457 6898                         
Mobile: 07990 563820 
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Countryside Partnerships West 
H2 Harlequin, Emerson Green, Bristol, BS16 7FN 
 

 

 
This email is confidential and may be legally privileged. If you are not the intended recipient of this email and its 
attachments you must not copy, distribute, disclose or use them for any purpose. If you have received this email in 
error, please notify postmaster@vistrygroup.co.uk and delete all copies from your system. Email communications 
cannot be guaranteed to be secure or free from error or viruses. Vistry Group accepts no liability for any loss or 
damage which may be caused by viruses. Opinions, conclusions and other information within this email unrelated to 
the business of Vistry Group are the responsibility of the individual sender. Vistry Group PLC is registered in England 
and Wales with registered number 306718. The registered office is 11 Tower View, Kings Hill, West Malling, Kent, 
ME19 4UY. You can view a copy of our privacy policy: https://www.vistrygroup.co.uk/site-services/privacy/ .  
The views expressed in this email are personal and may not necessarily reflect those of Swindon Borough Council 
unless explicitly stated otherwise. This email and any files transmitted with it are confidential and intended solely for 
the use of the individual or entity to whom they are addressed. If you have received this email in error, please notify 
me immediately. If you are not the intended recipient of this email, you should not copy it for any purpose, or 
disclose its contents to any other person. Senders and recipients of email should be aware that, under the Data 
Protection Act 2018 and Freedom of Information Act 2000, the contents may have to be disclosed. The contents 
may be subject to recording and/or monitoring in accordance with relevant legislation This footnote also confirms 
that this email has been swept by Anti-Virus software for the presence of computer viruses. However, Swindon 
Borough Council cannot accept liability for viruses that may be in this email and we recommend that you check all 
emails with an appropriate virus scanner.  
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